S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 2nd March 2011 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.
1.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Rev D Tate,                              Mr H Hofmeister, Ms D Scott, Mr E J Reynolds, Mrs D Gotts, Mr I Jordan, Mrs M Albinson, Mr W C Richman, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
     Apologies:  None.    
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the meeting held on 1st December 2010:  Mr Hofmeister proposed that these were a correct record of the last meeting; this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with all in favour.
3.  To record declarations of Interests, personal or prejudicial:  Mr Reynolds declared a Personal Interest as he is an Allotment holder.
4.  To receive questions from the public: None. 
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  
Water Tanks: Mr Narborough confirmed that at the last meeting it was agreed that a Water Tank should be purchased and sited at the Rainbow end of the Allotments. Mr Narborough explained that he had managed to obtain a number of quotations for the work to be carried out. Mr Narborough went on to say that obtaining the quotes had proven to be quite difficult as different builders merchants provided different products, for example different sized tanks, he also stated that in his opinion the quote he had received from Wolsley seemed to be the most favourable at £314 + VAT, this figure included the price of the tank (6ft x 2ft x 2ft), ball valve, pipe and fittings. Ridgeons at Snettisham had provided a quote for similar items costing £ 456.13 including VAT. Mr Price commented that the quote provided from Wolsley had proven to be considerably cheaper than what was estimated in the minutes of 1st December 2011. Mr Reynolds commented that care should be taken to ensure sufficient pipe is purchased for the job. Mr Narborough explained that he had spoken to Mr Alan Garrod, who had carried out work on the drainage of the Village Green. Mr Garrod had informed Mr Narborough that the cost of the labour to dig the trenches, lay the pipes and infill would be £400 per day, (possibly £900 for 2 days work). Mr Narborough stated that he had also spoken to Mr Chris Charles from Heacham who had quoted £230 to complete the works. Questions were raised as to whether the job could be completed by the Parish Councils handymen; Members felt that the job would be too big for them to manage. Mr Price commented that the figures including labour came to approximately £550 and felt that the quote was similar to what had been estimated in previous minutes.
Mr Hofmeister agreed that the quote seemed to be a good price, however asked whether the contractor, Mr Charles would be able to invoice the Parish Council.  Rev Tate said that Mr Charles would have to be a registered contractor for Insurance purposes. Mr Reynolds confirmed that he had also met with Mr Charles and said that he had appeared to be professional in his manner and very helpful.  Mr Reynolds confirmed that he would recommend Mr Charles to carry out the work. 
Mrs Albinson asked for clarification of the proposed site for the pipes. Concerns were raised that a particular tenant had planted outside their plot, and the laying of the pipes would disturb the tenants planting. Mrs Cornwell advised that the pipes would be laid around the outskirts of the Allotment plots, any planting would need to be moved.  Mr Hart of Allotment Plot 41 has agreed to the positioning of the Water Tank in the corner of his plot. Mr Richman proposed that Mr Charles provides the Parish Council with a quote in writing for the Labour which also confirms that he is covered by Insurance, this was seconded by Mr Price and unanimously agreed. With the quotation in place the Assets Committee were happy to go ahead with the project.
Rev Tate wished the minutes to be endorsed to say that on this occasion obtaining three quotes had proven very difficult to obtain.
Request from Allotments Club to hold: Open Day & BBQ: Mrs Cornwell read out a letter which had been received from Mr John White, the Chairman of the Allotments Club. It said that it was hoped that the Allotments Club would be able to hold a competition week between the 20th and 25th June 2011, with an open day on 25th June and a BBQ to be held on 2nd July. Mrs Cornwell explained that permission had been granted before and the events had run smoothly. Mr Reynolds expressed his concerns about recent break-ins and felt that strangers walking around the Allotments should not be encouraged. Mrs Cornwell advised that she had spoken to PCSO Paul Baker who felt that the tools taken during the recent break-ins were related to the Rainbow incidents which happened over Christmas and the New Year. Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council allows the request from the Allotments club to hold a competition week, open day and BBQ this was seconded by Mr Jordan, with one member against all other members agreed.
Request from Allotments Club: Shed: Mr Narborough read out a letter which had been received from Mr John White, the Chairman of the Allotments Club. The request was for the Parish Council to fund the purchase of a shed for common use.  It was said that the shed would be used to house a Cultivator, Rotivator, First Aid Supplies, stocks of seeds and would possibly provide a place for onsite meetings. The Allotments Club said that a shed suitable for their needs was available at Wickes at a price of £729.00.
Mrs Cornwell explained that she had looked at the numbers of plots, of which some tenants had multiple plots and tallied up that there are currently approximately 72 tenants. Mrs Cornwell had also spoken to Mr White who had confirmed that 52 tenants are in the Allotments Club.

Several questions were raised regarding the exact location, the size of the shed, which items would be stored, whether the shed would be insured and whether all tenants would be able to have use of the shed and its contents. After lengthy discussion it was agreed that the proposed shed should be something which should benefit all Allotment tenants regardless of whether they are in the Allotments club. Further questions were raised as to who the key holders would be. Mrs Albinson confirmed when the shed sited on her plot was used to store the rotivator people contacted her and she would open. The proposed shed could operate on a similar basis.
Mrs Cornwell commented that the relationship between the Parish Council and the Allotment Tenants had been better than it had been in the past and the number of complaints received had been dramatically reduced. Mrs Cornwell felt that the Parish Council should be positive towards the proposal.
Rev Tate suggested that if all Allotment tenants increased their rentals by £5 per plot, the shed could be purchased and would be repaid over a two year period. Mr Reynolds raised his concerns that Allotment tenants who are not in the Allotment Club should not have to pay for a shed they would not use. Mrs Gotts felt that what is provided should be provided for all and that the Parish Council should look at the Allotments as a whole and not as divided into club members and non club members.
Mr Price asked if funds were available to purchase the shed. Rev Tate confirmed that funds are available; but suggested the Allotment rental should be increased to £25 per plot over two years to cover the purchase, installation and Insurance. After further discussion Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council purchase a shed for the Allotments, provide installation and Insurance, subject to an increase in rental as from 1st October 2011 for all plots by £5 per plot for the next two years, this was seconded by Rev Tate.  At that point Mr Jordan proposed an amendment to say a letter with reply slip should be sent to all Allotment tenants, advising them of the proposed price increase, indicating the extra £5 over two years will be used to provide a shed, Installation and Insurance to house a rotivator, seeds, First Aid materials etc for all tenants of the Grimston Road Allotments. This was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with one member against all other members were in favour of the proposal with the amendment.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would arrange for a letter to be sent to all tenants and the result of the Referendum would be available at the next meeting. Ms Scott asked whether the result of the Referendum would determine the way the Parish Council responds to the request. Mr Jordan felt that it would certainly provide a guide as to the feelings of the tenants. It was said that Mr White would have to provide the Parish Council with all of the relevant details such as size, site, cost, and details of the intended use of the shed.
Village Hall:  
Discuss what action to take with the old chairs:  Mr Narborough explained that since the purchase of the new banquet style chairs, the Caretaker, had pointed out that there are far too many chairs stored in the Village Hall and that the Committee Room had become a store room for the old chairs. Mrs Cornwell and Mr Narborough both felt that 100 chairs should be moved out of the hall. Mrs Cornwell explained that she had placed an advert via NALC to advertise the chairs for sale, however there was no particular interest.

Mr Richman explained that the current licence is for 200 seats and if the plastic chairs were sold there would only be 100 chairs left. Mr Richman raised concerns that at some events, like the quiz night, 180 seats are required. Mr Richman felt strongly that the spare chairs should be left in the Village Hall.

A discussion took place regarding some very old chairs which were stored in the shed. Mrs Cornwell explained that she would have difficulties selling them as they were very old, dirty and discoloured.  One member suggested that the chairs should be cleaned; other members felt that the chairs should be scrapped. Mr Price felt that if the chairs currently in the shed were scrapped, some of the spare chairs from the Hall could be moved to the Shed. Mr Jordan proposed that the old chairs in the Shed should be scrapped; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all in favour.

Mr Richman once again raised concerns about moving all of the plastic chairs into the shed, Mrs Cornwell felt that both Tony and Ray, the caretakers for the Village Hall would be aware of the numbers of people attending events and would ensure that sufficient chairs are available.

Quotation for Cistermiser in the gent’s toilets: Mr Narborough explained the problems regarding the gent’s toilets and said that the urinals were not flushing and therefore creating unpleasant odours. Mr Narborough said that he had spoken to C E Wade Electrical and Property Services regarding the problem and they had recommended that a Cistermiser would alleviate the problems. It was said that at present the system works when the cold tap has been running for a period of time, the new system is an electronic system using infra red, which will flush after for example 12 uses. Mr Jordan asked if the Cistermiser is adjustable, Mr Narborough confirmed that it was. Ms Scott asked if the Cistermiser is operating anywhere else. Mr Narborough advised that it is the modern thing and is often found at Service Stations etc. Mr Narborough informed members that he had obtained a quote for a Cistermiser from C E Wade Electrical for £477.90 including VAT. Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a Cistermiser, this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Cleaner: Mrs Cornwell explained that Rev Tate had allowed £2,000 in the budget to employ a cleaner for 6 hours per week at £7.50 per hour. Mrs Cornwell explained that a lady had been recommended to the Parish Council for the job. Mr Reynolds confirmed that he knew the lady and felt that she would be an asset to the Parish Council. Mr Jordan explained that it is costly to place an advert. Mr Jordan proposed that the lady is offered the position on a 3 month trial as the Village Hall cleaner starting as soon as possible, 6 hours per week to be negotiated, at £7.50 per hour; this was seconded by Mr Price with two abstentions all other members were in favour.
Dip in tarmac outside Village Hall: Mr Narborough commented regarding the dip in the tarmac outside the Village Hall and explained that the area is over the top of a soak away. Concerns were raised that the area is getting worse and became particularly hazardous during the bad weather.  Mr Hofmeister recommended that the area is looked at before next winter. Mr Narborough suggested that a surveyor should look at the area to provide a specification and then obtain quotations for the necessary works. Mr Jordan pointed out that there were two areas which needed to be looked at. (An update will be available for the next meeting).
The Green:  

Pond turning Area Update:   Mrs Cornwell advised that the Pond turning area had been completed in one day, however referred to an e-mail she had received from Lucy at Norse who advised that the water table was still quite high and some areas had been left quite spongy. Lucy confirmed that Norse would return to pad down any areas requiring attention when the water table had dropped.
Future maintenance of drainage system:  Mrs Cornwell advised that whilst the flooding at the Pond was not as bad as last year, she felt that arrangements should be made to root cut the drainage pipes from the Pond to Low Road on an annual basis before the bad weather starts each winter. Mrs Cornwell advised members that Martin Edmunds from the Highways Department has been liaising with Kevin from SDS, looking at plans to possibly re route to bypass the problem areas. Mrs Cornwell explained that a large machine is used to cut the roots and the cost is £70 per hour, she suggested that three hours work totalling £210 would be more than ample to cut through the roots in the Parish Councils pipes and recommended that the pipes are root cut annually. Mr Jordan explained that a new man hole had been situated half way along, therefore enabling the machine to work easier in shorter stretches. Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council carries out a root cut annually before winter; this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with all in favour.
Mr Narborough finally commented that a new top is required on the manhole near to the sign in the Pond turning area. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would look into the matter.
Trees:  Mr Narborough confirmed that Mr Bourner had been to look at the trees on The Green and had noted that the large Willow tree at Appledore Close needs some attention as it has a split at the top and could be dangerous. Mr Price proposed that a quote is obtained for the work; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all in favour.
St Mary’s Churchyard:

War Memorial Update:  Mrs Cornwell advised members that she had spoken to Sadie Trigg from Holmans, the wording had been checked and sent back to the people responsible for incising the letters. Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that all is on track. Mr Jordan advised that the War Memorial was also going to be cleaned, a full specification of works can be found in the Parish Office.

Flagpole Update:  Mrs Cornwell advised that the flagpole was now complete with many thanks to Mr Jonathan Dossetter. Comment was made that a Union Flag had been seen flying in the last few days.

Cemetery:

Request for a Memorial Bench:  Mrs Cornwell explained that a letter had been received from Mr Biggins whose wife had sadly died just before Christmas.  Mr Biggins would like to purchase a Memorial Bench to be located to the north of plot N69. After speaking with Mr Biggins, Mrs Cornwell explained that he is happy with the supplier and the price. Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council accept the request from Mr Biggins to place a Memorial Bench in the Cemetery in memory of his late wife, this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with all in favour.
Parish Office:

Solar Panels:  Mrs Cornwell read out a letter received from Mr David Gerrard regarding the possibility of placing Solar Panels on the roof of the Parish Office. Mr Jordan spoke about an article he had read recently regarding Crowmarsh Parish Council, who had 22 panels installed to their premises which the Government had funded. Members felt that it could be a good idea, however felt that it would need surveying and investigating fully.  Mr Reynolds suggested that Crowmarsh Parish Council should be contacted to ask for their advice. Mr Jordan felt that the possibility of obtaining grants should be explored.  Mrs Albinson suggested that if the Parish Council is considering the suggestion then it is something which should be looked in to quite quickly as any offers of Grants could soon be taken away. Mrs Albinson also recommended that any quotes obtained should be for the same thing as there are many different products available.  Mr Jordan thanked Mrs Albinson for her information.  Mrs Cornwell said that she would look into the possibility further.
(Clerks Note: Mrs Albinson with her personal experience has offered to investigate fully price and grant funding, and contact Crowmarsh Parish Council).
Parish Plan:  Mr Price briefly spoke about the Parish Plan and asked if Key Item numbers 2, 5, 9 and 10 could be included on the Agenda for the next meeting to be discussed.

6. South Wootton in Bloom:

Trees on Common Lane:  A discussion took place regarding the suggestion to plant an Avenue of trees along Common Lane.  Mr Price spoke about the possible continuation of the existing strip of tarmac along the road and asked if there would be sufficient space for the trees. Mr Narborough said that he felt the existing trees are quite a distance from the road.  Members felt that any trees placed there should be right for the area, and that the trees should match those on the other side of the road.  Mr Hofmeister said that it would be done on an understanding that they did match.  Mr Richman raised concerns about the idea and advised that various Utility pipes run along that side of the road.  Mr Jordan advised that a plan of the utilities is held in the Parish Office; however care would need to be taken regarding the Gas.

Mr Richman said that he felt there was no need for the Avenue of trees and believed it would make the area claustrophobic.  Ms Scott agreed with Mr Richman and felt that there would be a loss of open space.

It was said that objections had been received in the past from Mr & Mrs Schuman, who live in a house overlooking The Green. Mrs Gotts asked if they had a right to object and asked what they objected to. It was confirmed they could object and they had objected in the past saying that extra trees would affect their view. 
A discussion took place about the types of trees which may be suitable. Rev Tate proposed that the Parish Council should agree in principle to an Avenue of trees along Common Lane subject to the Gas pipes and services allowing the go ahead. That a footpath is also incorporated and the right type of trees purchased this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with six members for, three against and one abstention the proposal was carried.

Meadow Road: SWiB had put forward a proposal in their minutes to plant 5 trees on the Meadow Road open green space.  Mr Jordan pointed out that a covenant is placed on that area of land and that no planting over 1ft high was allowed. Mrs Cornwell explained that she had spoken to both the Borough Council and the County Council regarding the possibility of planting trees on the land. Mrs Anne Crotty the tree officer from the County Council has agreed to have a site visit to look at the proposal.  Mrs Albinson said that she had spoken to Mr Richard Fletcher from Highways who had advised her that covenants could be overturned.  Mr Jordan felt that before anything goes ahead, the Parish Council has to have the authority to do so. 
Oak Avenue Flower Bed:  Mrs Albinson informed members that the South Wootton in Bloom Committee had made the decision to put the new bed at Oak Avenue on the opposite side of the road to the post box and the bus stop. This was decided to hopefully alleviate trampling.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.00pm.

7. Date of next meeting 7pm on Wednesday 1st June 2011 in the Parish Office Meeting Room.
1st June 2011                                                                              Chairman
